
          March 13, 2015 

Dear Constituent,  

On behalf of the County Board, thank you for sharing your concerns over the future of 

Rosslyn Highland Park. When the County Board approved the final Western Rosslyn Area 

Planning Study (WRAPS) charge following the School Board’s decision to build a school on the 

Wilson school site, we recognized that meeting the varying needs within the WRAPS site area 

was going to require all parties – the County, Arlington Public Schools (APS), Penzance (the 

adjacent land owner to the east) and the Arlington Partnership for Affordable Housing (APAH) - 

to collaborate and compromise to achieve a comprehensive solution. Knowing that a school will 

now be included in this site area significantly reduced our ability for a major increase in open 

space. A new school, a new fire station, affordable housing and open space/recreational facilities 

are all expectations built into the charge. The issues and options associated with achieving usable 

open space have been an important driver of the conversation for the community and the County 

Board from Day One.  

At our work session on March 4th, the Board committed to continuing to partner with 

Penzance on our adjacent parcels.  We have attached the County’s Letter of Intent (LOI) 

outlining our agreement. The key elements of this LOI are reflected in the WRAPS charge – 

namely that the private developer would cover the costs of a new fire station and many of the 

other site amenities – as we are making every effort to be fiscally responsible and leverage the 

resources of our private partner. At the meeting, Victor Tolkan, principal at Penzance, committed 

to a robust process with the community and the County to design the plaza/open space that 

ultimately occurs on the County/Penzance site, including being open to the idea that any "plaza" 

would consist predominantly of green space. 

The Board spent the majority of our time that evening discussing options to the staff 

proposal that might better achieve the greatest amount of contiguous open space on the 

County/Penzance parcel.  County staff reviewed the current condition of open space on the 

County parcel, noting that today the community has access to approximately 25,000 square feet 

of usable open space (basketball court and tot lot predominately); there is an additional 5000 

square feet of parking on the parcel.   While not fully contiguous in the staff’s proposal, the plan 

provides approximately 30,000 square feet of open space on a new plaza and park.  

It is also important to note that all scenarios also include a synthetic field, and indoor 

athletic facilities on the school site that would be available for community use much of the time. 

The importance of establishing a firm commitment from APS for such access was reinforced. 

Because the Board is strongly interested in maximizing contiguous open space, staff was 

directed to evaluate the following: 

http://projects.arlingtonva.us/plans-studies/land-use/wraps/process/
http://projects.arlingtonva.us/plans-studies/land-use/wraps/process/
http://arlingtonva.s3.amazonaws.com/wp-content/uploads/sites/31/2015/03/Final-WS-Presentation-3415.pdf


• Removal of  the proposed “through street” at Pierce or creation of a cul-de-sac off 

Wilson Boulevard to provide service to the commercial building; 

• Relocation of the “through street” eastward to Ode Street; and 

• Reorienting the commercial building to front Wilson Boulevard instead of a 

proposed plaza, thus pushing all open space toward 18th Street;  

We recognize that the final amount of contiguous open space depends on two other 

actions that are in process. 

• On April 10th at 9 a.m. at the School Board offices, the School Board and County 

Board will hold an initial joint conversation where the County Board, per our Public 

Facilities Review process, will identify land use issues of concern related to building a 

new HB-Woodlawn school at the Wilson site.  At the March 4 work session, the 

County Board indicated its willingness to allow APS to explore locating the school on 

either Wilson Blvd. or 18th Street, noting that whatever scheme ultimately emerges 

will need to maintain an excellent, safe pedestrian environment on Wilson Blvd. at all 

times.  

• The Historical Affairs and Landmark Review Board (HALRB) has recommended that 

the County Board consider historic designation of the Wilson School.  In February, 

the School Board indicated that it did not wish this designation to be applied to the 

school building.  This month the County Board will advertise a hearing for April on 

the HALRB’s recommendation.  The full public hearing and County Board vote will 

occur at the April County Board meeting. 

The current schedule includes County Board adoption of the WRAPS Area Plan in June 

or July, 2015.  As we continue to refine the land use proposal that will ultimately govern the 

development and uses in the WRAPS area, I encourage you to stay involved because your input 

matters to the future of Arlington. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Mary Hynes 

Chair 

P.S. - Please know that this County Board is committed to our environment and to the 

preservation, enhancement and expansion of open space, as demonstrated by the County’s 

acquisition of 76 acres of open space over the last twenty years! 

 


























